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Business Services Department 
Facilities Development & Planning 

2425 Webster Avenue 
Long Beach, CA 90810 

Phone: (562) 997-7550 
Fax: (562) 595-8644  

January 31, 2024 
 
Anthony Morales 
Chairperson 
Gabrieleno/Tongva San Gabriel Band of Mission Indians 
P.O. Box 693 
San Gabriel, CA 31778 
 
RE: CALIFORNIA ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY ACT ASSEMBLY BILL 52 (AB 52) 

FORMAL NOTIFICATION OF THE WASHINGTON MIDDLE SCHOOL 
TRANSFORMATION PROJECT 

 
Dear Michael Mirelez, 
The Long Beach Unified School District (LBUSD) is providing formal notice of the Washington 
Middle School Transformation Project (Project) in accordance with Assembly Bill 52 (AB 52). The 
following notification letter is being provided to you because your Tribe, the Gabrieleno/Tongva 
San Gabriel Band of Mission Indians, has requested formal notification from the LBUSD for 
projects proposed within this geographic area and/or because your name was listed on the Native 
American Heritage Commission (NAHC) directory as an individual who may have additional 
knowledge pertaining to tribal cultural resources within this geographic area where the LBUSD is 
proposing the development of the Project in Los Angeles County, California. In accordance with 
Section 21080.3.1(d) of the PRC, all responding tribes have 30 days from the receipt of this letter 
to either request or decline consultation in writing for this Project.  

Washington Middle School is located at 1450 Cedar Avenue, Long Beach, California, and is 
situated in a residential area surrounded by housing on all sides of the property (Figure 1 - Project 
Location & Vicinity Map). The school was originally built in 1935-1936 and accommodates middle 
school students from grades 6 to 8. The site is approximately five acres in size and encompasses 
five permanent buildings and one relocatable/portable building. The five permanent buildings are 
approximately 116,000 sq. ft. in size and include three two-story buildings and two single-story 
buildings. The relocatable/portable building adds an additional 1,450 sq. ft. to the site. The 
campus is undergoing modernization to implement the master plan to replace aging buildings with 
new ones and modernize buildings when feasible. The Proposed Project site is found on the 
United States Geological Survey (USGS) Long Beach, California 7.5-minute topographic 
quadrangle, in Township 4 South, Range 13 West (USGS 2021) and within Assessor Parcel 
Numbers (APNs) 7269-003-900 and 7269-004-902. 

The Proposed Project includes the demolition of one relocatable building and five buildings 
including Administration Building A, Classroom (Science/Shop) Building B, Auditorium Building 
C, Gymnasium Building D, and Cafeteria Building E. Also to be constructed are three new 
permanent buildings: a two- to three-story, 102,000 sq. ft. classroom/administration/cafeteria 
building, a partial two-story 34,000 square foot gymnasium/locker room/classroom/library 
building, and a one-story, 14,000 square foot auditorium. New site improvements include a 
student drop-off, semi-subterranean parking structure, artificial turf soccer field, synthetic track, 
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Phone: (562) 997-7550 
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basketball courts, pickleball court, lunch shelter, planting, irrigation, and outdoor learning 
environments. LBUSD is the lead agency for the Proposed Project.  

The Proposed Project is expected to occur over a 3-year period, from approximately August 2024 
to June 2027. The construction would occur in one phase. Types of excavation will include 
concrete, asphalt, and earth excavations for installation of units, electrical wiring, plumbing, and 
ramps. The existing turf field will be excavated approximately 3 feet deep, 195 feet wide, and 315 
feet in length during the turf replacement.  

In accordance with Section 21080.3.1(d) of the PRC, the Gabrieleno/Tongva San Gabriel Band 
of Mission Indians have 30 days from the receipt of this letter to either request or decline 
consultation in writing for this Project.  
 
Please send your written response before March 1, 2024, to David Miranda with the Long Beach 
Unified School District or by email to Dmiranda1@lbschools.net and copy Talitha Crain at 
Tcrain@lbschools.net. If the LBUSD does not receive a response within 30 days, the LBUSD will 
understand that no consultation is requested, consider consultation as concluded, and will 
proceed with the Proposed Project. Thank you and we look forward to your response. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
David Miranda 

Facilities Executive Director 
Long Beach Unified School District 
2425 Webster Ave 
Long Beach, California 90810 
 
 
 
 
Attachment: Figure 1 – Project Location and Vicinity Map 
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Business Services Department 
Facilities Development & Planning 

2425 Webster Avenue 
Long Beach, CA 90810 

Phone: (562) 997-7550 
Fax: (562) 595-8644  

January 31, 2024 
 
Andrew Salas 
Chairperson 
Gabrieleño Band of Mission Indians - Kizh Nation 
P.O. Box 393 
Covina, CA 91723 
 
RE: CALIFORNIA ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY ACT ASSEMBLY BILL 52 (AB 52) 

FORMAL NOTIFICATION OF THE WASHINGTON MIDDLE SCHOOL 
TRANSFORMATION PROJECT 

 
Dear Michael Mirelez, 
The Long Beach Unified School District (LBUSD) is providing formal notice of the Washington 
Middle School Transformation Project (Project) in accordance with Assembly Bill 52 (AB 52). The 
following notification letter is being provided to you because your Tribe, the Gabrieleño Band of 
Mission Indians - Kizh Nation, has requested formal notification from the LBUSD for projects 
proposed within this geographic area and/or because your name was listed on the Native 
American Heritage Commission (NAHC) directory as an individual who may have additional 
knowledge pertaining to tribal cultural resources within this geographic area where the LBUSD is 
proposing the development of the Project in Los Angeles County, California. In accordance with 
Section 21080.3.1(d) of the PRC, all responding tribes have 30 days from the receipt of this letter 
to either request or decline consultation in writing for this Project.  

Washington Middle School is located at 1450 Cedar Avenue, Long Beach, California, and is 
situated in a residential area surrounded by housing on all sides of the property (Figure 1 - Project 
Location & Vicinity Map). The school was originally built in 1935-1936 and accommodates middle 
school students from grades 6 to 8. The site is approximately five acres in size and encompasses 
five permanent buildings and one relocatable/portable building. The five permanent buildings are 
approximately 116,000 sq. ft. in size and include three two-story buildings and two single-story 
buildings. The relocatable/portable building adds an additional 1,450 sq. ft. to the site. The 
campus is undergoing modernization to implement the master plan to replace aging buildings with 
new ones and modernize buildings when feasible. The Proposed Project site is found on the 
United States Geological Survey (USGS) Long Beach, California 7.5-minute topographic 
quadrangle, in Township 4 South, Range 13 West (USGS 2021) and within Assessor Parcel 
Numbers (APNs) 7269-003-900 and 7269-004-902. 

The Proposed Project includes the demolition of one relocatable building and five buildings 
including Administration Building A, Classroom (Science/Shop) Building B, Auditorium Building 
C, Gymnasium Building D, and Cafeteria Building E. Also to be constructed are three new 
permanent buildings: a two- to three-story, 102,000 sq. ft. classroom/administration/cafeteria 
building, a partial two-story 34,000 square foot gymnasium/locker room/classroom/library 
building, and a one-story, 14,000 square foot auditorium. New site improvements include a 
student drop-off, semi-subterranean parking structure, artificial turf soccer field, synthetic track, 
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basketball courts, pickleball court, lunch shelter, planting, irrigation, and outdoor learning 
environments. LBUSD is the lead agency for the Proposed Project.  

The Proposed Project is expected to occur over a 3-year period, from approximately August 2024 
to June 2027. The construction would occur in one phase. Types of excavation will include 
concrete, asphalt, and earth excavations for installation of units, electrical wiring, plumbing, and 
ramps. The existing turf field will be excavated approximately 3 feet deep, 195 feet wide, and 315 
feet in length during the turf replacement.  

In accordance with Section 21080.3.1(d) of the PRC, the Gabrieleño Band of Mission Indians - 
Kizh Nation have 30 days from the receipt of this letter to either request or decline consultation in 
writing for this Project.  
 
Please send your written response before March 1, 2024 to David Miranda with the Long Beach 
Unified School District or by email to Dmiranda1@lbschools.net and copy Talitha Crain at 
Tcrain@lbschools.net. If the LBUSD does not receive a response within 30 days, the LBUSD will 
understand that no consultation is requested, consider consultation as concluded, and will 
proceed with the Proposed Project. Thank you and we look forward to your response. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
David Miranda 

Facilities Executive Director 
Long Beach Unified School District 
2425 Webster Ave 
Long Beach, California 90810 
 
 
 
 
Attachment: Figure 1 – Project Location and Vicinity Map 
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Phone: (562) 997-7550 
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January 31, 2024 
 
Michael Mirelez 
Cultural Resources Coordinator 
Torres-Martinez Desert Cahuilla Indians 
P.O. Box 1160 
Thermal, CA 92274 
 

RE: CALIFORNIA ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY ACT ASSEMBLY BILL 52 (AB 52) 
FORMAL NOTIFICATION OF THE WASHINGTON MIDDLE SCHOOL 
TRANSFORMATION PROJECT 

 
Dear Michael Mirelez, 
The Long Beach Unified School District (LBUSD) is providing formal notice of the Washington 
Middle School Transformation Project (Project) in accordance with Assembly Bill 52 (AB 52). The 
following notification letter is being provided to you because your Tribe, the Torres-Martinez 
Desert Cahuilla Indians, has requested formal notification from the LBUSD for projects proposed 
within this geographic area and/or because your name was listed on the Native American Heritage 
Commission (NAHC) directory as an individual who may have additional knowledge pertaining to 
tribal cultural resources within this geographic area where the LBUSD is proposing the 
development of the Project in Los Angeles County, California. In accordance with Section 
21080.3.1(d) of the PRC, all responding tribes have 30 days from the receipt of this letter to either 
request or decline consultation in writing for this Project.  

Washington Middle School is located at 1450 Cedar Avenue, Long Beach, California, and is 
situated in a residential area surrounded by housing on all sides of the property (Figure 1 - Project 
Location & Vicinity Map). The school was originally built in 1935-1936 and accommodates middle 
school students from grades 6 to 8. The site is approximately five acres in size and encompasses 
five permanent buildings and one relocatable/portable building. The five permanent buildings are 
approximately 116,000 sq. ft. in size and include three two-story buildings and two single-story 
buildings. The relocatable/portable building adds an additional 1,450 sq. ft. to the site. The 
campus is undergoing modernization to implement the master plan to replace aging buildings with 
new ones and modernize buildings when feasible. The Proposed Project site is found on the 
United States Geological Survey (USGS) Long Beach, California 7.5-minute topographic 
quadrangle, in Township 4 South, Range 13 West (USGS 2021) and within Assessor Parcel 
Numbers (APNs) 7269-003-900 and 7269-004-902. 

The Proposed Project includes the demolition of one relocatable building and five buildings 
including Administration Building A, Classroom (Science/Shop) Building B, Auditorium Building 
C, Gymnasium Building D, and Cafeteria Building E. Also to be constructed are three new 
permanent buildings: a two- to three-story, 102,000 sq. ft. classroom/administration/cafeteria 
building, a partial two-story 34,000 square foot gymnasium/locker room/classroom/library 
building, and a one-story, 14,000 square foot auditorium. New site improvements include a 
student drop-off, semi-subterranean parking structure, artificial turf soccer field, synthetic track, 
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basketball courts, pickleball court, lunch shelter, planting, irrigation, and outdoor learning 
environments. LBUSD is the lead agency for the Proposed Project.  

The Proposed Project is expected to occur over a 3-year period, from approximately August 2024 
to June 2027. The construction would occur in one phase. Types of excavation will include 
concrete, asphalt, and earth excavations for installation of units, electrical wiring, plumbing, and 
ramps. The existing turf field will be excavated approximately 3 feet deep, 195 feet wide, and 315 
feet in length during the turf replacement.  

In accordance with Section 21080.3.1(d) of the PRC, Torres-Martinez Desert Cahuilla Indians 
have 30 days from the receipt of this letter to either request or decline consultation in writing for 
this Project.  
 
Please send your written response before March 1, 2024 to David Miranda with the Long Beach 
Unified School District or by email to Dmiranda1@lbschools.net and copy Talitha Crain at 
Tcrain@lbschools.net. If the LBUSD does not receive a response within 30 days, the LBUSD will 
understand that no consultation is requested, consider consultation as concluded, and will 
proceed with the Proposed Project. Thank you and we look forward to your response. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
David Miranda 

Facilities Executive Director 
Long Beach Unified School District 
2425 Webster Ave 
Long Beach, California 90810 
 
 
 
 
Attachment: Figure 1 – Project Location and Vicinity Map 
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